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18-19 Financial Aid Shopping Sheet 
 
What is the Financial Aid Shopping Sheet?  
 
The Financial Aid Shopping Sheet is a consumer tool that is designed to simplify information that 
prospective students receive about costs and financial aid so that they may make informed decisions 
about which postsecondary institution to attend. City University of Seattle makes the shopping sheet 
available to prospective students who have filed the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) 
and are eligible to receive Federal military and Veterans Educational Benefits. It is a standardized form 
designed to simplify information that prospective students receive regarding cost of attendance and 
financial aid so they can easily compare institutions to make informed decisions about where to attend 
school. 
 
Will all veteran students have access to a Financial Aid Shopping Sheet?  
 
Only students who file a FAFSA and indicate on their application for admission that they are using 
VA Educational Benefits will have access to a Financial Aid Shopping Sheet.  
 
Where will I find my Financial Aid Shopping Sheet?  
 
You can access the shopping sheet by logging into the Student Center (tab on the top menu), clicking 
on the “View Financial Aid” link located under the “Finances” Section, and selecting the appropriate 
award year link. In the “Award Summary,” click on the “This is your Shopping Sheet” link. 
 
What is the difference between the Financial Aid Shopping Sheet and the Aid Award Notice?  
 
City University of Seattle makes every effort to provide each financial aid recipient with an Award 
Notice that is clear and complete. Since colleges and universities use many different formats for their 
award notices, students may find it difficult to compare financial aid offers from various schools. The 
Financial Aid Shopping Sheet is a standardized form used by schools that have agreed to comply with 
the VA’s Principles of Excellence. The Principles of Excellence are designed to help ensure that 
students can make good educational and financial decisions using a clear, comparative tool that 
evaluates various financial aid awards.  
 
What is the Estimated Cost of Attendance?  
 
The Estimated Cost of Attendance (COA) is intended to provide you with an idea of what it will cost 
you to attend City University of Seattle as a full-time student, taking classes over your expected 
enrollment for the award year. The COA includes tuition and fees, books, room & board, 
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transportation, and miscellaneous personal expenses. An individual’s expenses will vary depending on 
a variety of factors, including enrollment, housing and lifestyle choices. 

What awards will appear on my Financial Aid Shopping Sheet?  
 
Grants and institutional scholarships from City University of Seattle will appear on the Shopping Sheet, 
along with your eligibility for the Federal Pell Grant and Federal Direct Student Loans.  Please note 
that while the Shopping Sheet will indicate the maximum amount of federal loans for which you may 
be eligible, you are strongly encouraged to postpone borrowing student loans until you know the 
amount of your military benefits. Many veteran students at City University of Seattle will find it 
unnecessary to take on student loan debt, and are able to cover their expenses using their VA 
Educational Benefits and grant assistance. If you must borrow, we encourage you to borrow only the 
amount you need in order to minimize your long-term indebtedness.  
 
Why are my military-related education benefits not included on my Shopping Sheet?  
 
Veteran-related or active duty education benefits for new, incoming students are not included on the 
Shopping Sheet because the amounts cannot be determined until you apply to the Veterans 
Administration, or Department of Defense, and have been approved to use your benefits.  
 
What are the “Net Costs” on the Shopping Sheet? Is that what I can expect to pay?  
 
The net cost on the Financial Aid Shopping Sheet merely reflects a calculation showing the estimated 
cost of attendance minus the total grants and scholarships awarded to you based on your eligibility 
after filing the FAFSA. It does not reflect the amount which you are responsible to pay after your VA 
Educational Benefits are applied, and it does not factor in personal choices that may increase or reduce 
your actual cost of attendance.  
 
How do I apply for student loans at City University of Seattle? 
  
Since active duty or veteran-related education benefits are not included on this Shopping Sheet, we 
strongly encourage you to postpone borrowing student loans until you know the amount of your 
military benefits. If you must borrow, we encourage you to evaluate your financial situation carefully 
and borrow only the amount you need in order to minimize your long-term indebtedness. 

If you decide to borrow a federal student loan at City University of Seattle, you can get more 
information on the student loan process by contacting a Financial Aid Counselor at finaid@cityu.edu. 

What do the statistics about City University of Seattle on the right side of the Shopping Sheet 
mean?  
 
The metrics related to graduation rate, loan default rate and median borrowing reflect average statistics 
for first-time full-time, undergraduate students (freshmen) at City University of Seattle. Your own 
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experience may be different.  It is significant to note that CityU enrolls few freshmen students, but 
instead caters to degree completion or graduate students. Therefore, the statistical data is skewed given 
the calculations are drawn on less than 1% of the overall student population. Our institutional 
undergraduate graduation rates for the 2016-17 year is 49%. 
 
The loan default rate reflects the percentage of federal loan borrowers who entered into repayment and 
then defaulted on their loans within the first three years of repayment. A variety of factors contribute 
to why borrowers default (education, job market trends, etc.). City University of Seattle’s cohort 
default rate for the 2014 year is 5.0%, well under the national average of 11.5%.  
 
The median value is a statistical value which describes the number separating the higher half of a data 
sample from the lower half. The median borrowing figure indicates what an average student attending 
City University of Seattle borrows to complete their undergraduate program. Your actual loan debt 
may be higher or lower at the time of graduation based on many factors, such as prior loan debt from 
another institution, financial need, availability of other financial resources, tuition for your program of 
choice, and personal lifestyle. 

Who do I contact if I have questions?  
 
If you have any questions about your military-related education benefits, please contact Nachelle Peña, 
City University of Seattle’s Veterans Affairs Officer, at (206) 239-4539 or veterans@cityu.edu . Please 
also feel free to direct questions about your financial aid award to City University of Seattle, Financial 
Aid Office, (206) 239-4540 or finaid@cityu.edu. 
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